
 
CITY OF BELLE ISLE, FLORIDA 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM COVER SHEET 

 
Meeting Date: May 1, 2018 
 
To: Honorable Mayor and City Council Members 
 
From: B. Francis, City Manager 
 
Subject: HVAC bid for Cornerstone Charter Academy (CCA) 
 
Background: According to the lease that the City has with Cornerstone Charter Academy 
(CCA), the City, as landlord, is responsible for all exterior and structural repairs, including 
repairs of the roof, windows, sidewalks, parking and driveway areas, as well as repairs as may 
be required because of water entering the Premises from the roof or other parts of the building 
from causes not under the control of Tenant. We are also responsible to replace the HVAC 
system if necessary, provided Tenant has performed normal maintenance of said system.  The 
school, as Tenant, has performed maintenance as required. 

Two different engineering firms evaluated the HVAC systems and stated the systems need to 
be replaced for the Elementary and Middle Schools. The High School will need to be replaced in 
2-3 years. TRANE, under contract with OCPS, also evaluated the systems and concurs with the 
Engineers’ findings. Piggybacking off the OCPS contract, TRANE provided an estimate for the 
Elementary School and Middle School. The total Estimate is $687,888.00. This estimate is in 
line with the Engineer’s estimates for this work. Time is of the essence on this proposal because 
it takes about 10 weeks to manufacture the equipment.  This puts the installation in late July.   

Funding this project will be challenging.  There are several options: 

Option 1:  Fund the project in phases by doing the Elementary School first, followed by the 
Middle school. The pro to this option is, of course, reduced cost in the short run; the cons are 
that the Middle School won’t get new HVAC this budget year and the cost for the equipment will 
increase next year.  I will have to ask TRANE for a new cost estimate but it should be about 
$530,000. Funding would be a combination of Repair and Replacement Fund ($250,000); nad 
Debt Service Fund ($300,000).  

Option 2: Fund the entire project with a combination of Repair and Replacement Fund 
($250,000), the Debt Service Fund ($300,000), and GF Reserve ($140,000). With 
reimbursements for FEMA still not received, this would put our reserve at a critically low level. 
We anticipate that by June, most if not all, FEMA funds will be received.  



Option 3: Fund the entire project with a combination of Repair and Replacement Fund 
($250,000), the Debt Service Fund ($300,000), and Short Term Borrow ($140,000). The short 
term borrow would be probably using the City’s line of credit with the Bank and we would pay off 
the loan next budget year or when the remaining FEMA funds are received.  

Staff Recommendation: Consider Option 3 as this will give us the most flexibility with 
the remaining funds and the cost over the long run will be less than if we phased the 
project.  
 
Suggested Motion:  I move that we accept the bid of TRANE in the amount of 
$687,888 and authorize the City Manager and Finance Director to use the City’s line of 
credit for the project.  
 
Alternatives: Consider other options or not do the project until such time funds are 
available from the Debt Service Fund.  
 
Fiscal Impact: $687,888 
 
Attachments: TRANE Bid 

 








































